

BIDENOMICS: A FAILURE OF LEADERSHIP

THE COST OF RUNAWAY SPENDING AND RECKLESS POLICYMAKING



President Biden and his "Bidenomics" agenda have failed the American people. While President Biden claimed that he would *grow* the economy from the "middle out," in reality, he is *squeezing* the economy through inflation and top-down mandates. Americans are spending more and getting less, facing rising living expenses, dwindling savings, and fewer health, investment, and job options. These trends are occurring all while our communities are being devastated by fentanyl and illegal immigration.

The areas under the jurisdiction of the Senate Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions (HELP) Committee exemplify the failures of Bidenomics: costly rules, illegal overreach, and wasteful and inflationary spending. Within the HELP Committee's jurisdiction, one primary theme becomes clear: President Biden fails to lead on behalf of all Americans, and instead uses his power to help his political allies. In health, he has failed to lower health care costs for American families, and he refused to take the action needed to protect our communities from fentanyl coming over our Southern border. In education, he prioritizes the small number of Americans who qualify for his illegal student loan giveaways over Americans who did not go to college or who already paid off their loans. In labor and pensions, he prioritizes labor union bosses over the workers they are supposed to represent, and over the workers who choose not to join a union. Overall, he expands power for bureaucrats in Washington at the expense of American families who want more and lower-cost options that should be available to them.

Bidenomics is jeopardizing the American Dream for millions of families through the hardship of strained budgets. Across the entire economy, the record-breaking inflation that is the hallmark of Bidenomics hurts American families through declining real wages and rising costs. Since President Biden took office, real wages for all employees are down 1.3% while inflation has pushed prices up more than 18%.¹ And inflation is only part of the story—consumer spending is up by an even larger 26% over the same time period, as Americans have to spend more just to pay for their daily expenses.² Bidenomics is also putting homeownership increasingly out of reach, especially for young families. Interest rates have increased to address inflation, resulting in mortgage rates that have nearly tripled since Biden took office in January 2021.³ A buyer of the typical home now pays nearly \$2,200 total per month, more than double what they paid before President Biden took over.⁴ Overall, the average household is over \$11,000 poorer under President Biden.⁵ Even if inflation starts to come down from record highs (though inflation re-surged in December 2023), the lasting damage to American families has already been done.

Rising costs are straining American families to their limits, which is why 76% of Americans think the country is on the wrong track.⁶ 53% of American voters report that President Biden's policies have hurt them directly, and 71% of Americans rate the economic conditions in the country as poor or very poor.⁷ The Biden administration's failed policies are making Americans' lives worse.

1. <u>Health: Democrat policies have failed to slow rising health care costs, and President Biden's dangerous open</u> border policies enable the flow of deadly fentanyl into our country, straining community resources.

a. Democrat health care policies fuel continued growth in health care costs through top-down mandates that limit options for consumers and patients.

Obamacare and other Democrat policies have failed to slow health care costs, which have continued to grow under President Biden. Since 2021, average annual premiums for families with employer-sponsored health insurance have risen nearly 8%, an increase of \$1,747.⁸ That is more than the average monthly mortgage payment in 2021 (before Bidenomics-induced interest rate increases).⁹ American families directly paid 35% of that increase, with workers contributed an average of \$6,575 for their family's insurance premiums in 2023, which is \$606 more than in 2021.¹⁰

These increases have hit small businesses and people buying insurance in the individual market particularly hard. For the nearly 50 million Americans who are employed by a small business, health insurance is no longer affordable.¹¹ The typical employee of a small business contributes on average nearly \$8,400 towards premiums each year for family coverage, which is around \$2,000 more than workers employed by larger firms. For a quarter of Americans employed at small firms, enrollment in family health coverage can cost \$12,000 or more.¹² The individual market is no better. Since 2017, premiums in the individual exchanges have increased by nearly 25%.¹³ Even more concerning, a silver Obamacare plan for an individual carries a median annual deductible of \$5,388, roughly three times the cost of the average aggregate deductible in employer-sponsored high-deductible plans.¹⁴

New Biden administration mandates will only make things worse, raising health care costs and limiting patient access to new therapies. The Biden administration is moving forward with new labor and health rules that will raise health care costs, limit the available health care workforce, and eliminate lower-cost options for consumers. The COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated already chronic health care workforce and staffing shortages.¹⁵ This has driven up health care labor expenses, which prior to the pandemic accounted for more than 50% of hospitals' operating expenses.¹⁶ Inevitably, these cost increases hurt patients through higher medical bills and insurance premiums.¹⁷ Biden's new mandates will further compound labor shortages and drive health care bills up even more. For example, changes like the Department of Labor's (DOL's) overtime rule will only increase hospital prices and consumer costs.

Further, the Biden administration has taken heavy-handed regulatory actions to limit the health care choices available to American patients in favor of pushing more people into Obamacare. Unfortunately for the American people, insurance coverage they cannot afford is the equivalent of no insurance at all. The Biden administration recently announced their intentions to limit coverage options such as short-term limited duration insurance (STLDI) plans and fixed indemnity excepted benefits. This is perplexing, as these options provide patients with affordable ways to manage the high cost of insurance. STLDI and fixed indemnity plans improve the individual market and lower the cost of plan premiums on the Obamacare exchanges.¹⁸ Republican efforts to expand access to STLDI were estimated to generate \$8 billion per year in benefits for American consumers.¹⁹ Taking away options like STLDI and fixed indemnity plans is costly for both consumers and taxpayers. According to the Biden administration's own estimate, moving individuals from STLDI to Obamacare plans will cost taxpayers at least an additional \$2.2 billion per year through additional Obamacare subsidies, on top of \$8 billion in lost economic benefits.²⁰ The Biden administration's actions will not only shortchange patients, but American taxpayers.

Outside of the HELP Committee's jurisdiction, thanks to the size of the Medicare program, other Biden administration policies will ripple throughout the health care system to raise costs and reduce options for patients. A new proposed rule to mandate nurse staffing levels at nursing homes will further drive up prices in an industry hard-hit by the nursing shortage—if nursing homes are even able to find the workers needed to comply.²¹ Short-sighted price controls for drugs enacted as part of the so-called Inflation Reduction Act (IRA) will hurt American patients. While the price controls take place in the Medicare program, outside of the HELP Committee's jurisdiction, their effects will be felt throughout the health care system and in areas within HELP's purview. Because of the IRA, innovators are already putting on hold development programs for new drugs in cancer, neurology, and rare diseases, among other areas.²² Research should be driven by evidence and what is best for patients, not top-down price controls.

b. <u>President Biden's failure to protect our borders has created humanitarian crises across the country, stretching</u> communities to their limits and resulting in rising deaths from fentanyl.

The Biden administration has lost control of our Southern border, allowing a record-breaking number of illegal crossings. Each of the three years that Biden has been in office have set new records for migrants caught crossing illegally over the Southern border.²³ In particular, the Office of Refugee Resettlement (ORR), responsible for caring for unaccompanied children, has failed to competently carry out its responsibilities. Tragically, an unprecedented five unaccompanied children passed away in ORR custody in 2023 alone. ORR continues to fail to sufficiently vet sponsors and has, on numerous occasions, failed to properly report infectious disease data to state and local authorities.²⁴ The increased occurrence of communicable and chronic diseases in the migrant population is overwhelming health systems and community health centers. One Colorado hospital noted this surge could "break" the hospital that has treated more than 8,000 migrants over the past year.²⁵

Biden's open southern border is traffickers' primary route for bringing fentanyl into the United States, a scourge on our communities that is killing 70,000 Americans per year and devastating families across the country.²⁶ Despite these devastating results, President Biden has no plan to secure the border, or to stop the illegal flow of fentanyl. In Congress, Democrats are blocking the HALT Fentanyl Act. This is a commonsense measure that would make permanent the temporary classification of fentanyl and fentanyl analogues as Schedule I to give law enforcement the tools it needs to better fight this deadly drug. Senate Democrats also neglected to work to reauthorize the SUPPORT Act in a timely fashion, a landmark 2018 law to address the opioid abuse crisis. The HELP Committee did not vote on the SUPPORT Act reauthorization until over two months after it expired, instead prioritizing politically driven hearings and markups to

advance the Democrats' agenda.

Beyond fentanyl, rising illegal immigration is straining communities across the country, exacerbating crime and burdening first responders, public health agencies, and schools. Leaders from cities as diverse as New York, Chicago, Dallas, and Denver have all called out the Biden administration's failures at the border. President Biden's failed border policies are part and parcel with Bidenomics: inflation strains family budgets, and out-of-control illegal immigration strains communities. Tax dollars meant to serve Americans are instead being used to respond to immigration-driven crises.

2. <u>Education: President Biden's reckless and illegal student loan schemes exemplify Bidenomics: out-of-control</u> <u>spending that makes inflation worse and wastes hard-earned taxpayer dollars, while the administration fails to</u> <u>fulfill its basic responsibilities.</u>

The Biden administration's unfair and reckless student loan cancellation schemes exemplify the failures of Bidenomics: spending billions of dollars and making inflation worse, without safeguards or reforms to fix root problems. President Biden's illegal student loan schemes are politically motivated giveaways that force taxpayers to shoulder the responsibility of paying off \$859 billion of someone else's debt. Indeed, the Supreme Court struck down President Biden's first effort to transfer \$300 billion in student loan debt to taxpayers because Congress never gave the President the authority to unilaterally cancel billions of dollars of debt. In response, the Biden administration doubled down and proposed an even more reckless \$559 billion transfer of loan debt to the 87% of Americans who never took out such loans to begin with.²⁷

The administration has pursued these reckless schemes without even the slightest amount of due diligence. The nonpartisan Government Accountability Office (GAO) uncovered that the Department of Education (ED) had woefully insufficient plans to verify that borrowers were even eligible for debt cancellation.²⁸ GAO found that ED was prepared to automatically cancel loans based solely on self-reported income. Out of 26.3 million borrowers, only three percent would have their income reviewed to confirm eligibility. Even more shocking is the Biden administration's attempt to manipulate GAO reports to conceal problematic information about its irresponsible actions.²⁹ It is unconscionable that the Biden administration planned to shift hundreds of billions of dollars of personal debt onto taxpayers with no accountability.

In addition to being unfair, Biden's student loan schemes do not address the root causes that created the debt in the first place. For example, he does not hold colleges or universities accountable for rising costs. In the last 30 years, tuition and fees have jumped at private non-profit colleges by 78%.³⁰ At public four-year institutions, they've jumped by 109%.³¹ The Biden administration's failure to address rising tuition rates will not hurt the rich—only the middle and lower-income Americans who will continue to be forced to take out more and more loans just to get an education. We cannot spend our way out of the problem of the ever-increasing costs of higher education.

Meanwhile, as the Biden administration pursued multiple iterations of illegal student loan cancellation schemes, it failed to fulfill its most basic responsibility to publish an updated Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA). The application was then only accessible for sporadic periods until it became fully live on Saturday, January 6, days *after* the deadline set by Congress. FAFSA has normally been available for students on October 1. The delayed timeline, along with ED's setbacks, forced high school counselors to postpone financial aid information sessions. Counselors are now rushing to connect with students and families to help them navigate through the new FAFSA process. Moreover, these setbacks mean colleges cannot provide students with financial aid offers in a timely manner, giving students less time and less information to compare financial aid packages and choose the best college option. To make matters worse, the Biden administration announced that they will not be able to send completed FAFSA forms to colleges until mid-March. This gap leaves millions of students and families with less time to make one of the most important financial decisions of their lifetimes.

The American people need leadership in Washington to deal with our spiraling national debt and rising education costs, not more unsustainable spending. Republicans in the Senate recently introduced the Lowering Education Costs and Debt Act, a package of five bills aimed at directly addressing the issues driving the skyrocketing cost of higher education and the increasing debt students take on to attend school. Our legislation puts downward pressure on tuition and empowers students to make the educational decisions that put them on track to academically and financially succeed. We need to solve the student debt crisis, not pursue illegal, one-time band-aids that stick taxpayers with the bill.

3. <u>Labor and Pensions: Costly Biden administration mandates will continue to raise costs, inhibit job creation,</u> <u>limit savings, and make life harder for working families and small businesses.</u>

New labor and investment rules hurt the very workers they are intended to help, raising costs and making it harder for Americans to save for retirement. The Biden administration has levied top-down edicts that burden American workers and businesses. Three of the most harmful are the National Labor Relations Board's (NLRB) joint employer rule, the Department of Labor's (DOL) proposed overtime rule, and new investment rules that will raise costs for families trying to save for the future. Indeed, rising costs as a result of Bidenomics are squeezing American families out of long-term savings for college and retirement. Household savings rates are down since President Biden took office, falling 2.5% in 2022 from the 2015-19 average.³² The 2023 TIAA Institute-GFLEC Personal Finance Index found that one quarter of employed adults decreased their retirement savings in 2022 in response to inflation's impact on their finances.³³

The NLRB's new joint employer rule threatens franchise businesses, which employ approximately 9.6 million Americans and empower Americans from all communities to become successful business owners.³⁴ The new rule makes franchisors liable for another employer's labor law violations, despite not directly managing their employees. The uncertainty that this rule creates regarding the legal status of employees will increase costs and dampen job creation, especially for small and local businesses.³⁵ The International Franchise Association estimates similar proposed changes cost the economy \$33.3 billion per year and would have led to 376,000 lost job opportunities.³⁶

DOL's proposed overtime rule will destroy jobs, shutter storefronts, make it harder for non-profits to provide services, and make inflation worse through higher labor costs that businesses and non-profits cannot sustain. Workers can expect fewer hours and lower base pay. President Biden's chief economic advisor, Jared Bernstein, admitted that "The costs of increased [overtime] coverage would ultimately be borne by *workers* as employers set base wages taking expected overtime pay into account."³⁷ The mandate will also erode worker flexibility. Colleges and universities across all 50 states, for example, have said the proposed rule will severely undermine employees' ownership over their own schedules.³⁸ Moreover, after the Trump administration raised the salary threshold for determining overtime eligibility, the drastic 55% increase proposed by the Biden administration will cut into small businesses' ability to compete and hire more workers—particularly as they are still adjusting to the most recent change to the threshold. Meanwhile, the labor force participation rate remains below pre-pandemic levels.³⁹

New Biden administration financial rules prioritize politics over families' pocketbooks, making it harder for families to build wealth and save for the future.

- **Fiduciary Rule**: The Biden DOL's fiduciary rule would harm investors by significantly expanding which customer interactions fall under the fiduciary standard. The result is that the rule will increase costs and limit options for Americans trying to save for health care, education, and other family budget items already driven higher by Bidenomics. In fact, the Biden rule would re-impose the higher costs and limited options seen when President Obama's DOL implemented a substantially similar version of this policy. A 2021 study showed that re-implementation of the Obama fiduciary rule would increase the racial wealth gap in individual retirement accounts by 20% over 10 years and reduce the retirement savings of 2.7 million individuals with incomes below \$100,000 by approximately \$140 billion over the same time period.⁴⁰ Additionally, a Deloitte study found that, after the Obama rule was implemented, 53% of servicers limited or eliminated access to brokerage advice for smaller retirement accounts, impacting an estimated 10.2 million accounts and \$900 billion in savings.⁴¹
- **"ESG" Rule**: The Biden administration's "environmental, social, and governance" rule allows investment fiduciaries, responsible for building and protecting their clients' assets, to prioritize environmental factors (like the effects of climate change) and social factors (like whether a company sells firearms) over clients' financial interests. This allows investment professionals to politicize Americans' short-term and long-term savings, exposing savers to unnecessarily risky investments that are often more expensive than non-ESG options.⁴² Far from protecting retirees and other savers, DOL's actions have left investors worried about the health and security of their hard-earned savings. President Biden stubbornly protected this measure by vetoing a bipartisan Congressional effort to overturn the rule, choosing to prioritize climate change politics at the expense of American savers.

Together, these rules show that the Biden administration's priorities are out of line with the American people's priorities.

They are a few of the many examples of DOL focusing on advancing longstanding liberal policy goals at the expense of addressing pressing issues like protecting vulnerable children from exploitation under child labor laws. While the Biden administration was busy writing job-killing rules that help favored political groups, it failed to sufficiently enforce federal child labor laws and prevent the exploitation of migrant children, leading to record high numbers of child labor violations.⁴³ The children who are victims are often brought illegally over our southern border, which remains unsecured due to the Biden administration's inaction.

Despite the Biden administration tipping the scales in unions' favor, the national union membership rate fell to 10.0 percent in 2023, with only 6.0 percent of private sector employees belonging to a union.⁴⁴ Nonetheless, the Biden administration has weaponized agencies like DOL, and the supposedly independent NLRB, to help its political allies in (shrinking) big labor unions.⁴⁵ Unfortunately, Bidenomics is about doing the bidding of Democrat interest groups, putting politics ahead of what's best for the American people.

* * * * *

President Biden's leadership has failed the American people. These failures mean record-breaking inflation, rising health care costs, open borders that jeopardize Americans' safety, illegal giveaways that put taxpayers on the hook for billions of dollars of other people's debt, and top-down mandates that kill jobs and put unions ahead of workers. As Ranking Member of the Senate HELP Committee, I'm committed to holding the Biden administration accountable for a "Bidenomics" agenda that puts its political allies ahead of the vast majority of citizens.

Endnotes

¹ These numbers are based on real average weekly earnings for all employees on private nonfarm payrolls, seasonally adjusted, and headline CPI-U, measured from January 2021 through January 2024.

² Changes in the Personal Consumption Expenditure (PCE) index from Feb. 1, 2021 through Nov. 1, 2023. *See also* Nate Silver, *The McDonald's theory of why everyone thinks the economy sucks*, (Nov. 27, 2023), <u>https://www.natesilver.net/p/the-mcdonalds-theory-of-why-everyone</u>.

³ Greg Ip, *While All Inflation Feels Bad, Housing Inflation Is the Worst*, Wall Street Journal (Nov. 15, 2023), <u>https://www.wsj.com/economy/housing/while-all-inflation-feels-bad-housing-inflation-is-the-worst-f12f518d</u>.

⁴ Id.

⁵ Aimee Picchi, *Americans need an extra* \$11,400 today just to afford the basics, *Republican analysis* finds, CBS News (Nov. 30, 2023), <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/inflation-households-need-extra-11400-these-states-its-even-higher/?ftag=CNM-00-10aab7e&linkId=251671293</u>.

⁶ Meredith Deliso, *Heading into 2024, most Americans believe country headed in the wrong direction*, ABC News (Nov. 5, 2023), <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/americans-country-headed-wrong-direction-poll/story?id=104633234</u>.

⁷ Aaron Zitner and Alex Leary, *Trump Takes 2024 Lead as Biden Approval Hits New Low, WSJ Poll Finds*, Wall Street Journal (Dec. 9, 2023), <u>https://www.wsj.com/politics/elections/trump-takes-2024-lead-as-biden-approval-hits-new-low-wsj-poll-finds-fb4fca0c?mod=politics_feat1_elections_pos1</u>; Ariel Edwards-Levy, *CNN Poll: Biden's job approval has dropped since start of the year as economic concerns remain prevalent*, CNN (Dec. 6, 2023), <u>https://www.cnn.com/2023/12/06/politics/cnn-poll-biden-economy-crime/index.html</u>.

⁸ Employer Health Insurance Premiums Rise Sharply In 2023, Health Affairs (Oct. 18, 2023), <u>https://</u> www.healthaffairs.org/content/forefront/employer-health-insurance-premiums-rise-sharply-2023; 2021 Employer Health Benefits Survey, KFF (Nov. 10, 2021). <u>https://www.kff.org/mental-health/report/2021-</u> employerhealthbenefitssurvey; 2023 Employer Health Benefits Survey, KFF, (Oct. 18, 2023). <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/ehbs-2023-section-1-cost-of-health-insurance/</u>.

⁹ Bankrate, *Average Monthly Mortgage Payments* (Jan. 10, 2024), <u>https://www.bankrate.com/mortgages/</u> average-monthly-mortgage-payment/.

¹⁰ Infra note 8.

¹¹ Drew Altman, *Family Health Insurance Is No Longer Affordable Through Small Employers* (Nov. 28, 2023),

https://www.kff.org/health-costs/perspective/family-health-insurance-is-no-longer-affordable-through-small-employers/.

¹² Id.

¹³ Vanessa C. Forsberg, *Overview of Health Insurance Exchanges* (Mar. 17, 2023), <u>https://www.crs.gov/</u> <u>Reports/R44065#_Toc130287721</u>; <u>https://www.crs.gov/Reports/R44065#_Toc130287721</u>.

¹⁴ 2022 Employer Health Benefits Survey, KFF (Oct. 27, 2023). <u>https://www.kff.org/report-section/ehbs-</u> 2022-section-8-high-deductible-health-plans-with-savings-option/; Explaining Health Care Reform: Questions About Health Insurance Subsidies, KFF (Oct. 6, 2023) <u>https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/explaining-</u> health-care-reform-questions-about-health-insurance-subsidies/#:~:text=For%20example%2C%20in%20 2023%2C%20the,a%20platinum%20plan%20was%20%2445; Plan Year 2023 Qualified Health Plan Choice and Premiums in HealthCare.gov Marketplaces, The Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, (Oct. 26, 2022), <u>https://www.cms.gov/cciio/resources/dataresources/downloads/2023qhppremiumschoicereport.pdf</u>.

¹⁵ Victoria Bailey, *COVID-19 Pandemic Exacerbated Healthcare Workforce Challenges*, Revcycle Intelligence (May 5, 2022), <u>https://revcycleintelligence.com/news/covid-19-pandemic-exacerbated-healthcare-workforce-challenges</u>.

¹⁶ Massive Growth in Expenses and Rising Inflation Fuel Continued Financial Challenges for

America's Hospitals and Health Systems, American Hospital Association (April 2022), <u>https://www.aha.org/</u>guidesreports/2023-04-20-2022-costs-caring.

¹⁷ Anna Wilde Matthews and Josh Ulick, *Health Inflation's Big Hike This Year, in Charts*, The Wall Street Journal (October 18, 2023), <u>https://www.wsj.com/health/healthcare/health-inflations-big-hike-this-year-in-charts-2d278f69</u>.

¹⁸ Brian Blase, *Individual Health Insurance Markets Improving in States that Fully Permit Short-Term Plans* (February 2021), <u>https://galen.org/assets/Individual-Health-Insurance-Markets-Improving-in-States-that-</u> <u>Fully-Permit-Short-Term-Plans.pdf</u>.

¹⁹ White House Council of Economic Advisors, *Deregulating Health Insurance Markets: Value to Market Participants*, (Feb. 2019), <u>https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/GOVPUB-PREX6-PURL-gpo117182/pdf/</u> GOVPUB-PREX6-PURL-gpo117182.pdf.

²⁰ It costs the American taxpayer \$36,000 per additional enrollee on the ACA exchanges. The Departments of Health and Human Services, Department of Labor, and Department of the Treasury estimate that the restrictions on STLDI plans will result in an additional 60,000 enrollees in the ACA marketplace, resulting in an additional cost of \$2.2 billion dollars on the American taxpayer per year. Daniel Cruz & Greg Fann, *The Shortcomings of the ACA Exchanges* (Sept. 2023), https://paragoninstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/09/Shortcomings_of_the_ACA-Cruz_Fann-FOR-RELEASE_V1.pdf. Short-Term, Limited-Duration Insurance; Independent, Noncoordinated Excepted Benefits Coverage; Level-Funded Plan Arrangements; and Tax Treatment of Certain Accident and Health Insurance, 88 Fed. Reg. 44596 (July 12, 2023) (to be codified at 26 C.F.R. pt. 1, 26 C.F.R. pt. 54, 29 C.F.R. pt. 2590, 45 C.F.R. pt. 144, 45 C.F.R. pt. 146, 45 C.F.R. pt. 148).

²¹ Medicare and Medicaid Programs; Minimum Staffing Standards for Long-Term Care Facilities and Medicaid Institutional Payment Transparency Reporting, 88 Fed. Reg. 61352, (to be codified at 42 C.F.R. pt. 438, 442, and 483), <u>https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2023/09/06/2023-18781/medicare-and-medicaidprograms-minimum-staffing-standards-for-long-term-care-facilities-and-medicaid.</u>

²² See, e.g., Joe Grogan, *The Inflation Reduction Act Is Already Killing Potential Cures*, Wall Street Journal (Nov. 3, 2022), <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/the-inflation-reduction-act-killing-potential-cures-pharmaceutical-companies-treatment-patients-drugs-prescriptions-ira-manufacturers-11667508291.</u>

²³ Eileen Sullivan, *Crossings at the U.S. Southern Border Are Higher Than Ever*, New York Times (Oct. 21, 2023), <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/21/us/politics/cbp-record-border-crossings.html</u>.

²⁴ Ranking Member Cassidy Demands Answers Following Multiple Deaths of Migrant Children in ORR Custody This Year (Sept. 11, 2023), <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/ranking/newsroom/press/ranking-member-</u> cassidy-demands-answers-following-multiple-deaths-of-migrant-children-in-orr-custody-this-year.

²⁵ Alexis Kayser, '*It's going to break Denver Health': CEO speaks out on uncompensated migrant care*, Becker's Hospital Review (Jan. 22, 2024), <u>https://www.beckershospitalreview.com/hospital-management-</u> administration/its-going-to-break-denver-health-ceo-speaks-out-on-uncompensated-migrant-care.html

²⁶ National Institute on Drug Abuse, *Drug Overdose Death Rates*, <u>https://nida.nih.gov/research-topics/</u> trends-statistics/overdose-death-rates.

²⁷ 34 C.F.R. 685 (2023).

²⁸ Seto J. Bagdoyan, Director, *Student Loans: Education Should Proactively Manage Fraud Risks in Any Future Debt Relief Efforts*, (Nov 2023), <u>https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-24-107142</u>.

²⁹ Ranking Member Cassidy, Paul Raise Alarm over Potential Biden Student Loan Scheme Cover Up (Nov. 16, 2023), <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/ranking/newsroom/press/ranking-member-cassidy-paul-raise-alarm-over-potential-biden-student-loan-scheme-cover-up</u>.

³⁰ Jennifer Ma and Matea Pender, *Trends in College Pricing and Student Aid 2023*, College Board (2023), <u>https://research.collegeboard.org/trends/college-pricing</u>.

³¹ *Id*.

³² Thomas Klitgaard and Matthew Higgins, *Spending Down Pandemic Savings Is an "Only-in-the-U.S." Phenomenon*, Federal Reserve Bank of New York, Liberty Street Economics (Oct. 11, 2023), <u>https://libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2023/10/spending-down-pandemic-savings-is-an-only-in-the-u-s-phenomenon/</u>.

³³ Paul J. Yakoboski, Annamaria Lusardi & Andrea Hasler, *Financial well-being and literacy in a highinflation environment: The 2023 TIAA Institute-GFLEC Personal Finance Index*, TIAA Institute & Global Financial Literacy Excellence Center (Apr. 2023), <u>https://www.tiaa.org/content/dam/tiaa/institute/pdf/insights-</u> report/2023-04/tiaa institute gflec 2023 personal finance index ti yakoboski april 2023.pdf.

³⁴ Barbara Zamora-Appel and Nidaal Jubran, *Nearly 300 Industries Offer Franchise Opportunities*, U.S. Census Bureau (December 1, 2021), https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2021/12/franchising-is-more-than-just-fast-food.html

³⁵ Letter from Sen. Bill Cassidy to DOL Acting Secretary Julie Su (October 31, 2023), <u>https://www.help.</u> <u>senate.gov/imo/media/doc/overtime_rule_letter.pdf</u>; Sen. Bill Cassidy, Ranking Member Cassidy, Manchin Announce CRA to Overturn New Biden Rule Threatening American Franchise Model, Local Businesses (October 26, 2023), <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/ranking/newsroom/press/ranking-member-cassidy-manchinannounce-cra-to-overturn-new-biden-rule-threatening-american-franchise-model-local-businesses-1</u>.

³⁶ *IFA Statement on NLRB Proposed Joint Employer Rule*, International Franchise Association (September 6, 2022), https://www.franchise.org/media-center/press-releases/ifa-statement-on-nlrb-proposed-joint-employer-rule.

³⁷ Jared Bernstein & Ross Eisenbrey, *New inflation-adjusted salary test would bring needed clarity to FLSA overtime rules*, ECON. POLY INST. (Mar. 13, 2014), <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/inflation-adjusted-salary-test-bringneeded/</u> (emphasis added).

³⁸ Letter from Bailey Graves, CUPA-HR Gov't Rels. Team, to Jessica Looman, Acting Adm'r, Wage & Hour Div.,

U.S. Dep't of Lab. (Feb. 8, 2022), <u>https://www.cupahr.org/wp-content/uploads/advocacy/CUPA-HR-OvertimeLetter-to-DOL.pdf</u>.

³⁹ *Civilian Labor Force Participation Rate*, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis (December 8, 2023), <u>https://</u> fred.stlouisfed.org/series/CIVPART.

⁴⁰ Analysis of the Effects of the 2016 Department of Labor Fiduciary Regulation on Retirement Savings and Estimate of the Effects of Reinstatement, Hispanic Leadership Fund (Nov. 8, 2021), <u>https://</u> <u>hispanicleadershipfund.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/FINAL_HLF-Quantria_FiduciaryRule_08Nov21.pdf</u>.

⁴¹ Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association, Comment on Request for Information Regarding the Fiduciary Rule and Prohibited Transaction Exemptions 82 Fed. Reg. 31278 (Jul. 6, 2017), <u>https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/EBSA/laws-and-regulations/rules-and-regulations/public-comments/1210-AB82/00599.</u> pdf.

⁴² Alicia H. Munnell, *ESG – or Socially Responsible – Funds May Soothe Your Conscience but Could Weaken Your Portfolio*, Center for Retirement Research at Boston College (Jun. 25, 2019), <u>https://crr.bc.edu/esg-is-simply-a-fancy-name-for-social-investing/</u>.

⁴³ Letter from Sen. Bill Cassidy to DOL Acting Secretary Julie Su (October 19, 2023), <u>https://www.help.</u> senate.gov/imo/media/doc/julie_su_child_labor_letter_2.pdf.

⁴⁴ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Economic News Release: Union Members Summary* (Jan. 23, 2024), <u>https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm</u>.

Letter from Sen. Bill Cassidy to DOL Acting Secretary Julie Su (July 25, 2023), <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/olms_final_letter.pdf;</u> Letter from Sen. Bill Cassidy to Lauren M. McFerran, Chairman, National Labor Relations Board and Jennifer Abruzzo, General Counsel, National Labor Relations Board (March 7, 2023), <u>https://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/nlrb_weaponization_letter.pdf</u>.